
Notes of UCOL, Thursday 13th May 2021, 7.30pm, 
at Toiora High Street Cohousing Common House.
DRAFT


Chair: Sue
Note taker: Anna

Apologies:  Sander and Karen; Rosemarie  and Maurice; Jess, Maria, Catherine, Jeffrey

Present: Sue T, Anna, Anthony, Sara, Liz, Gay, Frances, Sandy, Alex, Ngaire, Min, Donald, Miriam, Warren, Anne, Rainer, Marianne, Pauline, Tim, Juan.

Round of appreciations:
· Builders for putting up washing lines
· Friendly neighbours lending washing machines and fridges
· Return of the good weather
· Moving in (Sara).

Delayed settlement and interest costs
Anne and Sue T met Antony Hamel (lawyer) who expressed concern about how long Code Compliance may take and UCOL’s consequent interest costs on the Kiwibank loan. Interest costs to UCOL are about $20k a month. Antony was pessimistic about DCC time frames to sign off Code Compliance and thinks UCOL sign-off would not be prioritised. He suggested that the funds committed for settlement that are held by lawyers on behalf of individual shareholders could be lent to UCOL to pay down the Kiwibank loan to save on interest costs. 
Discussion included: 
Default interest had also been charged at some point. 
That this is already committed settlement money.
We would need to confirm with Kiwibank that this is possible. Steven Edge has been asking when settlement is - it is worth having conversation with him soon. 
A query regarding the process of a loan to UCOL - whether a loan document would be drawn up for each person. We would use existing UCOL documentation for members to complete if they wish. It would be voluntary - only a suggestion.
In some cases, there would need to be a process for the lawyer to release the money so it could then be contributed. Some lawyers would need assurance from UCOL lawyers.
Whether once money has been loaned to UCOL, individuals would be at risk if S&W don’t sort out remediation work and that it would be reassuring if we (BCG) could hold back some payment until S&W contract is complete. It was clarified that we have already held back funds; half of final payment is being released on practical completion, the rest will be paid in 6 months. 
We should see how much more work needs to be done - basically it’s fixing the fire alarm - there may be marginal gain. Stefan reportedly thought Code Compliance process was nearly through, until the problem with alarms. An update from Aotea would be helpful; there is no definitive timeframe from them as to when the work will be finished.  
Whether we can we dig the trench for new fire alarm cables ourselves. It was agreed that it is better if Aotea do it than risk damaging other services.
That Antony’s view of DCC timeframes may be a bit ‘alarmist’.
The possibility of paying rent prior to settlement.
If we were to go ahead with this proposal it would need to be done as soon as possible. Agreement that it is worth checking that it is do-able. 

It was agreed that Anne will talk to Kiwibank tomorrow (Friday) to see if they will accept a loan repayment at this stage. She will notify the outcome to the Group by email. 

PCG 
· PCG met this week. 
· As we are aware, fire alarm cables were damaged when we drilled holes for patio and pergola posts. There was PCG consensus that Aotea do the repair work.  We need a price back from them, then they need to do the work. 
· Defects list: S&W are going through the completion list quickly now that the site manager is involved. 

BCG
Because interest costs are reducing contingency funds (by approximately $5k /week) we need to pull back on spending previously allocated to heritage fence and kitchen ($25k) e.g. take out second oven.

Group updates
(Noting that some items relate to both PCG/BCG and Toiora)

Kitchen group
Group members met with Rory from Southern Hospitality. He will give us updated quote for dishwasher and other components of the first stage. Their installation costs are not great but  plumbing and electricity will be separate costs. 
He advised that the wall behind the dishwasher needs to be protected from steam eg by melamine. Tim thinks the wall has aqualine lining.  Sara offered her spare splash back. 
The gas hob extractor has arrived. Tim has existing plans that can be submitted for a quote  for work required to enable consent e,g. to S&W.

Guest bedroom
Has now been painted.
Query about how to book a room - check with Sander whether we can start using Gather for reservations.
Cost, length of stay etc for rooms is still to be finalised.

Signage group
The group has identified three areas for street facing signage: 
· Montpellier St - they suggest ‘Toiora Cohousing’, using the existing black box with preprinted stickers, however it was noted this is likely to be for fire service so we will need a new sign.
· Memorial gates entrance: they suggest: ‘Toiora co-housing, no thoroughfare’.
· ‘Main’ entrance on Alva St - ‘Kia Ora,  Toiroa, with website, phone and Facebook information. Please respect the privacy of residents’
· Stage 2 ideas include a mural and large 25 Alva St sign.

Discussion: 
Query re the need for email and Facebook on signage that is at our private home entrances - feels commercial. Others felt it encourages people interested in co-housing.
Noting that most pedestrians come in Alva St near High St entrance.
Support for idea that 7 Montpellier St could be used as a formal  address - a ‘front door’ for more formal visitors, while Alva St is  a more private entrance - a ‘back door’.
We still have a big construction/contractor information sign on High St that can be taken down. we  may find another use for it. Suggestion that we could use some of the surplus security fence to maintain privacy.

The signage group will start pricing the signage and make mock-ups for the Group.

Landscape and gardening group
Maria will present updated sketches about planting this Sat. at 3pm - all welcome.
The garden area soil has been levelled - it is a big space to till.

Common house group
Met last Sunday and started measuring and putting up sound panels. They will continue this on Sunday at 3pm, maybe trying nailing boards - Juan to advise about using washers. Min has nails that may be suitable.
Has started clearing common house area of excess furniture.

Heritage fence group
Are looking at re-costng gates etc, however the expenditure is now on hold.  
Frank Scurr has not yet replied. 

Meals 
· There has  been discussion about structure, frequency etc of shared meals.
· View expressed that we continue with twice a week so there is more chance that people can get to a  shared meal once a week. No obligation to attend and meals can be very simple.
· Agreed to continue every four days for a trial period. Days divisible 8 at 6pm, other days 7.30pm. 
· It was agreed we have a ‘next pot luck date’ notice in common room  - Ngaire volunteered to do this.

Open forum:
· A group (6-12  people) from Mornington Methodist church will visit at on Sunday 23rd at 2.30pm.
· Sara has a washing machine available for the common laundry. 

Meeting closed 8.45pm

Next meeting in a fortnight. 

